
 

 

JUNE 2008 The  FLYC  Telltale  

Folsom Lake Yacht Club 
PO BOX 156 
Folsom, CA 95763 

Representing Folsom Lake Sailors for Over 51 Years  

Website: www.flyc.org 

Event Calendar:     

Date Time Event Location Coordinator 

June 4 6:00 pm Beer Can Race Folsom Marina Informal 

June 7 10:00 am Spring Series #2 Folsom Lake Informal 

June 7-8  Go For The Gold Regatta Scottõs Flat Reservoir Gold Country YC 

June 10 6:30 pm Membership Meeting Amore Café Commodore 

June 11 6:00 pm Beer Can Race Folsom Marina Informal 

June 14 Noon Notes on Boats Folsom Lake (New York Cove) Fleet #4 & FLYC 

June 18 6:00 pm Beer Can Race Folsom Marina Informal 

June 21 9:00 am Big Brother / Big Sister Sail Folsom Marina Fleet #4 & FLYC 

June 21-22  Jazz Cup Lake Washington 

http://www.lwsailing.org/ 

LWSC 

June 25 6:00 pm Beer Can Race Folsom Marina Informal 

June 28 10:00 am Spring Series #3 Folsom Lake Informal 

July 2 6:00 pm Beer Can Race Folsom Marina Informal 

July 4-6 TBA Independence Day Cruise Delta Fleet #4 

July 8 6:30 pm Membership Meeting Amore Cafe Commodore 

July 12-13 - High Sierra Regatta (centerboard) Huntington Lake  

http://www.fresnoyachtclub.org/hsrdetails.htm  

Fresno YC 

July 16 6:00 pm Beer Can Race Folsom Marina Informal 

July 19-20 - High Sierra Regatta (keel boats) Huntington Lake  Fresno YC 

19Jul-10Aug  San Juan Cruise San Juan & Gulf Islands Fleet #4 

July 22 7:00 pm FLYC Board Meeting Galeria Residence Commodore 

July 23 6:00 pm Beer Can Race Folsom Marina Informal 

July 30 6:00 pm Beer Can Race Folsom Marina Informal 

Membership Meet-

ing, June 10, 6:30 pm 

at Amore Café. No-

host dinner, infor-

mal, everyone is in-

vited!  Beer & wine 

available. 
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June is going to be a very 

busy month for sailing.  In 

addition to our club races, 

Spring #2 on the 7th and 

Spring #3 on the 28th, there 

are a number of special 

events coming up in the area.   

First thereõs the ôGo for the 

Goldõ regatta at Scottõs Flat 

Lake, June 7th & 8th, spon-

sored by the Gold Country 

Yacht Club.  I havenõt sailed 

this regatta, but Iõve been 

told itõs both fun and challenging.  Several of our members 

plan to attend.  The next weekend, on the 14th, we co-

sponsor with Catalina 22 Fleet #4, the unique ôNotes on 

Boatsõ event.  This is an ôon-the-waterõ concert in New York 

Cove where you raft up, have lunch, visit and swim, and 

listen to live music.   Itõs just a great day and as many as 40 

boats show up.  On the 21st Fleet #4 is at it again hosting 

their ôBig Brother / Big Sister Sail.õ  This is an event where 

local sailors take kids and their sponsors out for a fun day of 

sailing with a picnic lunch after.   If you like to help kids and 

want to support this important program, I strongly encour-

age you to participate, all helping hands are welcome.   That 

same weekend the Lake Washington Sailing Club is holding 

its ôJazz Cup Regatta,õ which they moved from Memorial 

Day weekend to not conflict with the many other events on 

those days.   Lake Washington is a fun venue for small boats 

and the LWSC does a great job as hosts and welcoming all 

sailors.   

 

Last month, a few days after the Trans-Folsom race, some 

concerns were expressed about the awarding of the Trans-

Folsom Perpetual Trophy.  In this column last month I said I 

would report on resolution of this issue and the following is 

a summary the related actions and decisions:   

 On May 15, 2008, a special Trans-Folsom protest com-

mittee was convened and  after hearing testimony from sev-

eral individuals concluded that, òbecause of the  inv i ta t ion 

to the catamaran, his application and its acceptance, the lack 

of  invitational statement in the NOR (as was done for the 

centerboard craft) to sail  another regatta, that the results 

should stand as published.ó  The committee also s t r o n g l y 

urged the leadership of the FLYC to consider clarifying 

these ôelements of concernõ that have arisen this 

year.   Because this ôdecisionõ could not be submitted as a 

formal ôprotest decisionõ, due to the irregularity of its origi-

nal submission, the committee submitted its findings and 

conclusions as recommendations the FLYC  Board of Direc-

tors (copy available upon request).   Although the protest 

was denied, as recommended by the protest committee, the 

FLYC Board of Directors  voted to:   

1) Award the perpetual trophy(s) in a manner that would 

recognize the  accomplishments of all concerned and 

yet not conflict with the findings and recommendations 

of the ôprotest committee.õ  Specifically, the Trans-

Folsom  perpetual trophy would be re-named the Trans

-Folsom 'First to Finish Keelboat'  trophy, and both 

Mark Erdrich (2007) and Dave Strain (2008) would be 

added to  the winners list.  Also, the club would pur-

chase a new Trans-Folsom 'First to  Finish Multihull' 

trophy, and John Grant (2007) and Karl Engellenner 

(2008) would be shown as winners.    

2) Review the NORs and sailing instructions for all  F L Y C 

regattas be reviewed and revised as necessary to clarify: 

a) eligible boats,   

b) scoring methods (time on ôdistanceõ or on ôtimeõ, 

c) award eligibility, and  

d) rating systems to be used (PHRF and /or Port.). 

 

Unfortunately, while the Trans-Folsom protest was being 

resolved, there was an effort to share ômisinformationõ 

about the management, scoring, and awarding of the Trans-

Folsom Perpetual Trophy with the members of the FLYC 

and Catalina Fleet #4.  Now that the protest has been re-

solved the ôcorrect factsõ will be shared with all members via 

e-mail.   

 

On another area of import, the club still needs help in two 

important areas.  We are in need of someone to coordi-

nate/instruct our junior sailing program and someone to 

coordinate/instruct our adult sailing program.   These are 

two critical positions without which we will have to put 

these programs ôon holdõ.  So, if you are interested in either 

or both of these positions, please contact me or one of the 

other board members.   

 

The June 10th memberõs meeting will again be at the Amore 

Café, 2220 Gold Spring Court, Gold River, a few doors 

down from Chevyõs just off Sunrise Blvd.   We hope to hear 

from this yearõs CAM Cup winner and participants in the 

recent out of town regattas at Whiskeytown and Fern 

Ridge.  Hope to see you there. 

 

ôGood Sailingõ 

Steve 

Commodore Steve Galeria 
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Secretaryõs notes 

 

 
Minutes from May 13, 2008 

 

Austin Quilty, Sue and Randy Hollingsworth, Mark and Stepha-

nie Erdrich, Maddie, Mark, and Carolyn McMaster, Mike and 

Madeline Rayfuse, Gary Preston, Jason Jenkins, Tom and Sandy 

Clark, Dave and Lanette Strain, and John Poimiroo joined 

commodore Steve Galeria at Amore Restaurant for the May 

meeting of FLYC.  The main topics of interest for discussion 

were the upcoming summer events. 

 

Secretary,  Lanette Strain 

1) Donõt forget the Big Brothers and Big Sister event on 

June 21. 

2) Notes on Boats happens on June 14 

3) Banshees will sail at Whiskey Town 

4) Santanas will be at Eugene Ore. 

5) Jason Jenkins is organizing a trip to BVIs on Nov. 2009 

6) The winner of Camellia Cup, Moritz, is invited to speak 

at the June meeting 

7) Fleet 4 is organizing itõs second annual weekend to Un-

ion Valley Res. For the Meteor shower in August 

 

In other news, Austin Quiltyõs picture can be seen in the May 

Latitude 38.  Try page 47 first.  . Rob and Claudia Cram have 

been visiting her family in Peru recently.  Steve suggested that 

we continue to feature the winning boat of the Cam Cup on 

the next yearõs t-shirt design. 

 

Big Brothers and Sisters are still looking for a few more boats 

to help out.  Contact Lanette, 933-2346 or Karen 979-9819 

 

See you on the water, or in Amore.   

 

Lanette Strain 

 

Rod Hill and Tenley Martinez 

2021 Marden Dr. 

Rescue, CA 95672 

(530)677-2303 

 

Dave Herzberg 

PO Box 661858 

Sacramento, CA 05866 

(916)718-9803 

auzziman2@yahoo.com 

 

Jason Crowson 

7040 Hearst Dr. 

El Dorado Hills, CA 95762 

(916)941-1441 

Please add the following to the roster:  



 

 

Well, the water is not rising as fast as we would like, 

but the weather is beautiful for sailing on Folsom Lake. 

In the long-standing tradition of Spring and boats, there 

have been several maintenance projects undertaken on 

the equipment and marks, thanks to the efforts of some 

very helpful people! Bob Backer and Steve Galeria 

mounted the swim platform on the back of the Coho as 

well as worked on several maintenance items. Dean 

Eppley repaired the port bow of the Kayot and also 

worked on the Coho. Steve also helped me a lot with 

setting marks for our race course, as the winter was 

not kind to more than half of them. Thanks for all your 

hard work, guys! 

 

There are a couple of projects still to be completed, namely 

washing and painting the clubhouse deck (we have the paint in 

the clubhouse) and fabricating a cover for the Dewitt dinghy 

rack. The clubhouse could also use a washing or sweeping of the 

outside walls. If you are interested in working on any of these, 

please let me know. 

 

Phil Hodgson 

Rear Commodoreõs Report 

Page 4 

JUNE 2008 THE  FLYC  TELLTALE  

Rear Commodore, Phil Hodgson 

ANNUAL BIG/LITTLE EVENT: CALLING ALL BOATS!  

Karen Preston 

June 21st will be the annual Big Brother/Big Sister Sailing 

Day. This very popular event is offered to the Big/Little pairs 

each year and has proven to be one of the hit events of the 

year. Kids who can benefit from time spent with adult role 

models are paired and spend quality time throughout the 

year. This event offers many kids who would never get onto 

the lake or a sailboat the chance to experience a fun event. 

The kids love the success of steering the sailboat, or just 

having fun jumping into the water. Most years, the boats sail 

near each other, stopping to splash and swim to cool off. It 

is another great chance to use your water guns and get your 

boat cleaned off! After the morning on the water, all head 

back to the hilltop for a picnic of hot dogs, hamburgers, and 

all the accompaniments.  

Meet at the Brownõs Ravine hilltop at 9:00 AM to pick up 

the Big/Little pairs. On the water by 9:30 or 10:00, we come 

back to shore around 12:30 noon for lunch. Usually done by 

1:30, you can head back to your boat knowing that you have 

made for a very special day for some kids who really need it. 

Call Lanette Strain (916 - 933-2346) ASAP to sign up 

and tell us how many pairs you want on your boat. We al-

ways need lots of volunteer boats to accommodate every-

one who wants to come. We also need a few people to stay 

onshore to prepare the picnic. All volunteers are appreci-

ated. 



 

 

Page 5 

THE  FLYC  TELLTALE  JUNE 2008

Whiskeytown Regatta 

Whiskeyton Regatta results are at: 

 http://www.whiskeytownsailing.org/2008%20whiskeytown_regatta_Results.htm 

 

We were all expecting 74 degree weather but instead had 

highs in the low 50s and rain all day Saturday.  Tommy 

broke his mast step on Sunday and was rescued by the Coast 

Guard Auxiliary.  He plans to fix his boat for the High Sierra 

Regatta coming up in July 12-13.  We all wish he would just 

find a new to him Banshee since his boat is in such bad 

shape.  Anyone knowing of a Banshee for sale please let me 

know so I can convince Tommy that he really should have a 

new ride. 

 

Wanted: Banshee in good condition. Contact any of us in 

the club so we can help get Tommy going again. As a fel-

low Banshee sailor, I need him out there. 

Banshee Fleet

Rank Fleet Class SailNo Helm R1 R2 R3 R4 Total Nett

1st Banshee Centerboard 8069S. Galeria (2.0) 2 2 1 7 5

2nd Banshee Centerboard 5366Tim Loomis (3.0) 1 3 2 9 6

3rd Banshee Centerboard 8061Craig Lee 1.0 (5.0 DNC) 1 5.0 DNF 12 7

4th Banshee Centerboard Goodwin (5.0 DNC) 5.0 DNC 4 3 17 12

OpenCenterboard Fleet

Rank Boat SailNo Helm USPN R1 R2 R3 R4 Total Nett

1st Megabyte 50 D. Anderson 90.7 1 1 1 (2) 5 3

2nd Megabyte 338 Charles Witcher 90.7 (3) 2 2 1 8 5

3rd Megabyte 342 Dean Eppley 90.7 2 (3) 3 3 11 8

4th Hunter 170 554 T. Craig 89.5 4 (7.0 DNC) 4 4 19 12

5th Flying Scott 2643Fred Weatherhill 89.6 5 (7.0 DNC) 5 5 22 15

6th FJ 4082Jane Coleman 97.9 (7.0 DNC) 7.0 DNC 7.0 DNS 7.0 DNS 28 21

Dean and Charles going to windward. 

http://www.whiskeytownsailing.org/2008%20whiskeytown_regatta_Results.htm
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May 3rd 2008, a day that shall live in infamy, was the day a 

catamaran beat a monohull over a 15 mile course, after giving 

him an 85 minute and 3 seconds head start.  Well, it just goes 

to show you, that FLYC needs to change the format or the 

system of handicapping a pursuit race. 

Seriously,  the author-who races both multiõs and monoõs- 

thinks that the present system is pretty good at FLYC, but 

the last two years races illustrate problems at both extremes 

of wind velocity. 

In the 2007 TransFolsom, all of the monohulls experienced 

winds that were in excess of necessary winds to reach hull-

speed, so that wind was wasted on them and the multihull 

was able to use more of the available wind with a higher hull-

speed; less wasted air. 

This year the tables were turned, in that the monohulls 

couldnõt reach hull speed due to the weak winds while the 

catamaran was able to generate higher winds (apparent 

winds) and again excelled in boat speed albeit averaging 3.1 

mph vs 2.6 for the leading monohull. 

My feelings are, that with 8-10 mph winds, a 85 minute head 

start, the right wind direction and a good crew, a monohull 

should be able to average 6+ mph and finish the course in 

under 4 hours while the Multi would need to average 12-13 

to finish at the same time.  Multiõs can go about 1.2 times the 

speed of the true wind, and the math says they would need 

10+ mph winds all day. 

Another consideration, is, that the boats in the back get to 

learn from the mistakes, and successes, of the boats in front 

of them.  I feel this is significant in this case as yours truly and 

crew, had a significant (400 yards-6 minute) lead over the 

winning monohull and saw it disappear in 3 minutes, twice, 

when the winning boat sailed a different course as did the 

winning multihull. 

Also if the wind is blowing on a lake there are shore effects 

and some amount of luck.  On this day the wind started from 

the NW at the start line and down toward the Dam but 

shifted to the NE approaching the peninsula and was from 

the SE for a while going up the north fork.  I was playing the 

middle as the forecast called for new wind from the NW and 

didnõt want to be too close to any shore. Well the new wind 

filled in from the NW behind me, and there goes a 6 minute 

lead. On the way out of the north fork the eventual winners 

stayed on the west side and got the better wind. Staying near 

the shore paid this day. 

 

Unfortunately the results of this race ended up with a Pro-

test Committee (Da Judge) and the outcome was no 

changes but some recommendations to the FLYC board. 

My conclusion, maybe FLYC needs to use Portsmouth rat-

ings for all boats! But there was good sailing, a good pace 

boat, lousy winds and some luck involved.  Congratulations 

to Dave & Randy on the monohull and Carl & Sy on the 

multihull 

Some other local sailors have done well over the Memorial 

Day Weekend. 

Steve Galeria, the commodore of FLYC, won his division at 

the Wiskeytown Event and several other FLYC members 

have participated at the Eugene Oregon Event but at this 

writing the result have not been posted on the WEB. 

Coming up is the òGo for the Goldó event at Scotts Flat 

Reservoir up in the hills above HWY 49 near Nevada City.  

There will be 4 or 5 local C-22õs competing for the real 

GOLD, which is part of the 1st place trophy in each class.  

Nice lake, Screwy winds at the weather mark, great facilities 

and a first class regatta. 

Next on the Catalina fleet 4 agenda is the Notes on Boats 

June 14th-please support this event.  This is followed by the 

BIGõs and Littleõs event on June 21st.  Help some disadvan-

taged Kids have a soaking good time followed by a picnic 

above the marina ramp. 

Mike Rafuse 

Catalina 22 Fleet Captain, Mike Rafuse,  

Here come da judge! 
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Whiskeytown Regatta  

Craig Lee chasing down a Laser. 

Charles Witcher  

Todd and Barbara Craig 


